



Recovery for All or Recovery for the Few?

Billionaire Wealth Soars in Connecticut

Recovery for All Or Recovery for the Few? **Billionaire Wealth** Soars in Connecticut

CONTRIBUTORS



Recovery for All CT is a statewide coalition of labor, community, and faith organizations representing more than half a million residents-Black, Brown, and white. We are united in a long-term mission to eliminate the extreme inequalities in this state and build a more just, democratic, and egalitarian Connecticut. https://www.recoveryforallct.com/



Popular Democracy in Action and its affiliates know that everyday people have the power to change the world. We upend politics as usual to forge a representative, multiracial government and society where we all thrive, no exceptions.

www.populardemocracyinaction.org



The Hedge Clippers are working to expose the mechanisms hedge funds and billionaires use to influence government and politics in order to expand their wealth, influence and power. We're exposing the collateral damage billionaire-driven politics inflicts on our communities, our climate, our economy and our democracy. We're calling out the politicians that do the dirty work billionaires demand, and we're calling on all Americans to stand up for a government and an economy that works for all of us, not just the wealthy and well-connected. https://hedgeclippers.org/about



Connecticut's 14 Billionaires Seized More than \$12.6 Billion in New Wealth— A Record \$75.7 Billion in Total Wealth From March 18th, 2020 to May 12th, 2021

Our state is in an unprecedented crisis. Connecticut's working families are struggling to make ends meet in the worst economic downturn since the Great Depression. Even before the COVID-19 pandemic, Connecticut had nearly the highest rate of income inequality of any state in the country.¹ These issues are especially pronounced in Black and Brown communities, as racial income and wealth gaps across Connecticut are significant, and have only increased in the last year.²

Connecticut's wealthiest residents have amassed unprecedented wealth during the pandemic:

- Connecticut is home to 14 billionaires who have over \$75 billion in combined wealth.
- While hundreds of thousands of Connecticut's families struggled to make rent or buy food during the pandemic, these billionaires seized an additional \$12.6 billion combined, between March 18, 2020 and May 12, 2021.³

Meanwhile, Connecticut's working families are struggling with low wages, threats of eviction, food instability, lack of affordable health care, and high levels of unemployment.

Nearly one in ten of Connecticut's adults don't have enough to eat and one-third are having difficulty covering their usual expenses.⁴ An estimated 45,000 people could face eviction in the state in the coming months alone.⁵ Among Connecticut renters who are behind on rent, 61% are people of color.⁶ Over 8% of the state's workforce is still struggling to find work, and Black workers are especially hard hit.⁷

By making billionaires pay their fair share, Connecticut can raise funds to invest in quality education, health care, housing, transit, and other key public goods. This would be an important first step in advancing equity, addressing racial and economic disparities, and generating economic growth across the state as we recover and rebuild from the COVID-19 pandemic.

Policy Recommendations

Connecticut is facing an unprecedented emergency. Our future is at stake. We need to rebuild and recover based on principles of equity and justice. Essential workers, working families, and communities of color can't afford to pay to close the budget gap.

It's time for Connecticut to adopt an equitable state budget that lays the foundation for a real Recovery for All. This means:

- Repairing our regressive tax structure by relieving the burden on working families and requiring the wealthy few to contribute more to the common good of all.
- Investing in all the programs and services our struggling communities need.
- Taking a major step toward eliminating the extreme racial and economic disparities that have divided us for decades.

<u>Connecticut's tax system is hugely regressive.</u> Connecticut's wealthiest households making \$14 million-plus are effectively taxed at ~6 percent, while families earning \$53,000 and under have an effective tax rate of ~24 percent.

Source: Connecticut Voices for Children⁵⁴

Connecticut's Richest Residents Must Pay Their Fair Share

Connecticut's billionaires have increased their combined wealth by a staggering \$12.6 billion dollars in the last year, while hundreds of thousands of Connecticut's families struggle to make ends meet.

BILLIONAIRE	WEALTH AS OF March 18, 2020	WEALTH AS OF May 12, 2021	GAIN/LOSS SINCE MARCH 18, 2020
Alexandre Behring	\$4,300,000,000	\$7,500,000,000	+ \$3,200,000,000
Ray Dalio	\$18,000,000,000	\$20,300,000,000	+ \$2,300,000,000
Steve Cohen	\$13,900,000,000	\$16,000,000,000	+ \$2,100,000,000
Bradley Jacobs	\$1,500,000,000	\$3,300,000,000	+ \$1,800,000,000
Andreas Halvorsen	\$4,800,000,000	\$6,300,000,000	+ \$1,500,000,000
Stephen Mandel Jr.	\$2,800,000,000	\$3,900,000,000	+ \$1,100,000,000
Alexandra Daitch	\$1,300,000,000	\$1,800,000,000	+ \$500,000,000
Lucy Stitzer	\$1,300,000,000	\$1,800,000,000	+ \$500,000,000
Mario Gabelli	\$1,500,000,000	\$1,900,000,000	+ \$400,000,000
Vincent McMahon	\$1,800,000,000	\$2,000,000,000	+ \$200,000,000
Peter Buck	\$1,400,000,000	\$1,600,000,000	+ \$200,000,000
Christian Haub	\$3,000,000,000	\$3,000,000,000	
Karen Pritzker	\$4,900,000,000	\$4,900,000,000	
Clifford Asness	\$2,600,000,000	\$1,400,000,000	- \$1,200,000,000
TOTAL	\$63,100,000,000	\$75,700,000,000	+\$12,600,000,000
Source: Forbes real time billionaires data			

Connecticut's Billionaires



Bradley Jacobs

Net Worth: \$3.3 billion net worth Gains: \$1.8 billion net worth increase during the pandemic Resident: Greenwich, CT Currently: CEO, XPO Logistics

- Bradley Jacobs has been described in the press as a "serial deal-maker," snatching up over 500 smaller companies in his career.⁸
- His current company, XPO Logistics, has paid over \$65 million in government fines and payouts for wage theft, employment discrimination, and other abuses in their workplaces.⁹
- XPO warehouse workers have reported (and advocacy groups have well-documented) brutal and exploitative treatment.¹⁰ *The New York Times* has reported XPO warehouse workers experiencing miscarriages (and in one case witnessing a coworker die) after managers ignored their requests for workplace accommodations. The workplace conditions in XPO warehouses have been described as "sweltering," with people working 14-15 hour shifts under poor conditions.¹¹
- In addition to his 50-acre Greenwich estate, Jacobs owns a Palm Beach waterfront mansion down the street from Trump's Mar-a-Lago resort. His modern art collection includes works by Picasso, de Kooning, Calder, and Lichtenstein.¹²



Steve Cohen

Net Worth: \$16 billion Gains: \$2.1 billion net worth increase during the pandemic Resident: Greenwich, CT Currently: CEO, Point 72 Asset Management

- This controversial hedge fund manager was involved in an enormous insider trading scandal. The Feds launched an investigation of his former hedge fund S.A.C. Capital which resulted in insider-trading, wire-fraud, and civil money-laundering charges being brought. He was forced to pay a \$1.8 billion fine as a result.¹³
- After that federal investigation, Cohen rebranded S.A.C. Capital as Point72 Asset Management, which houses his massive fortune.¹⁴
- Cohen was a million-dollar donor to the Trump inauguration.¹⁵
- He has also given millions to charter schools and pro-charter school special interest groups.¹⁶



Ray Dalio

Net Worth: \$20.3 billion Gains: \$2.3 billion net worth increase during the pandemic Resident: Greenwich, CT Currently: Founder and Co-Chairman, Bridgewater Associates

- Dalio is the wealthiest person in Connecticut. Dalio runs Bridgewater Associates, the \$160 billion hedge fund which is the largest in the world.¹⁷
- He is a state-subsidized billionaire who owns a \$120 million mansion in Greenwich.¹⁸ Dalio got a widely-criticized \$22 million Connecticut state subsidy package to remain in the state.¹⁹
- In 2020, the state of Connecticut formally dissolved their partnership with Dalio's philanthropic group, Dalio Philanthropies, after a public scandal. Connecticut Governor Lamont announced the end of the partnership a few weeks after it came to light that Barbara Dalio had called to ask the partnership's CEO to resign after just six weeks in the role.²⁰



Alexandre Behring

Net Worth: \$7.5 billion Gains: \$3.2 billion net worth increase during the pandemic Resident: Greenwich, CT Currently: Co-founder and Executive Chairman, 3G Capital/Restaurant Brands International/Kraft Heinz

- Behring is currently the manager of a \$26 billion hedge fund, 3G Capital, while serving as chair of Kraft Heinz and co-chairman of Restaurant Brands International.²¹
- Under his leadership at Kraft Heinz, there was a corporate scandal that revealed serious misconduct. Kraft Heinz had to restate earnings of \$181 million for 2016, 2017, and part of 2018, and the company was compelled to conduct an investigation following a federal subpoena.²²
- One of his businesses, Restaurant Brands International (RBI), was accused of price gouging by US franchisees of RBI businesses.²³



Stephen Mandel

Net Worth: \$3.9 billion Gains: \$1.1 billion net worth increase during the pandemic Resident: Greenwich, CT Currently: Founder, Lone Pine Capital

- Mandel is a billionaire hedge fund manager who is a major donor and proponent of charter schools.²⁴
- He has funded the group that forced an attempted state takeover of Bridgeport Connecticut public schools in the past.²⁵
- His private foundation paid for "fellows" to develop public policy in former Connecticut Governor Malloy's office.26

Alexandra Daitch and Lucy Stitzer (pictured)

Daitch: \$1.8 billion, Net worth up \$500 million during pandemic Stitzer: \$1.8 billion, Net worth up \$500 million during pandemic Residence: Old Lyme, CT

Currently: Waycrosse Investments/Cargill

- Daitch and Stitzer are sisters and heirs and owners of Cargill, the second largest private company in the U.S.²⁷ Both sisters own an estimated 3% stake in Cargill.28
- In 2019, the global environmental organization Mighty Earth called Cargill "The Worst Company In The World" for consumer, worker, and environmental abuses.29
- Cargill has been accused of knowingly abiding and abetting child slavery in Mali and the Ivory Coast.³⁰ The Supreme Court heard oral arguments in a case brought against Cargill in 2020 by former child slaves.³¹ The company has also been accused of repeated food poisoning of consumers.32
- Cargill is engaged in the deforestation of biodiverse forests in Brazil, Paraguay, Argentina, and Bolivia, greatly exacerbating climate change.33



Photo of Daitch

Unavailable



Vincent McMahon

Net Worth: \$2 billion Gains: \$200 million net worth increase during the pandemic Resident: Greenwich, CT Currently: CEO, World Wrestling Entertainment

- McMahon is a Trump-supporting billionaire whose in-house family Super PAC pledged \$20 million to the Trump re-election effort in Florida.³⁴
- The same day of this sizable donation, McMahon's WWE entertainment company was named an "essential business" by Trump-supporting Florida Governor Rick DeSantis. This came after WWE was shut down multiple times for violating COVID stay-at-home orders.³⁵
- He was also an advisor to former President Trump on COVID and reopening the economy.³⁶



Mario Gabelli

Net Worth: \$1.9 billion Gains: \$400 million net worth increase during the pandemic Resident: Greenwich, CT Currently: CEO, GAMCO Investors

- Gabelli faced allegations of looting his company and breaching his fiduciary duty in an investor lawsuit settled for over \$100 million.³⁷
- He paid another \$130 million settlement over allegations he "used sham companies to buy cellphone licenses under a federal program for small and minority-owned businesses."³⁸
- Gabelli is another of Connecticut's multiple-mansion billionaires who sold one of his next-door Greenwich mansions for more than \$10 million.³⁹

Dishonorable Mentions

In addition to Connecticut's resident billionaires, the state is home to many wealthy individuals with sizable net worths and notorious track records.



Sackler Family

Net Worth: *Net worth secret* Residence: Greenwich and other towns in CT Currently: Purdue Pharma

- Kathe Sackler is a Connecticut resident and one of the heirs to the deadly Sackler opioid fortune.⁴⁰ Purdue Pharma is widely identified as the leading contributor to the opioid crisis due to its manufacturing and aggressive marketing of Oxycontin. It filed for bankruptcy in 2019 to settle opioid claims.⁴¹
- In 2019, New York State accused the Sacklers of pilfering \$10.7 billion from the Stamford, Connecticut company over a ten year period. This complex offshoring scheme involved shifting money from the drugmaker to family-controlled trusts and holding companies.⁴²
- Litigation from the Massachusetts Attorney General asserts that the Sacklers were aware of Oxycontin's addictive properties for decades. Kathe Sackler is accused "of spearheading Project Tango, a 2014 plan for Purdue to start selling drugs to treat opioid addiction," and that she and Purdue staff "determined that Purdue should expand across 'the pain and addiction spectrum,' to become 'an end-to-end' pain provider."⁴³
- Kathe Sackler, and the late Jonathan and Beverly Sackler, have all been named in state lawsuits on opioid profiteering and abuses.⁴⁴



Douglas Lake

Net Worth: *Net worth secret* Residence: Greenwich, CT Currently: Founder, Godspeed Capital Formerly: Partner, DC Capital Partners/Caliburn

- Lake was until recently the Vice-Chairman of Caliburn whose subsidiary, Comprehensive Health Services, operated the nation's only for-profit immigrant child-detention center in the U.S. The CHS-run Homestead shelter in Florida received a \$341 million no-bid contract from the Trump administration to house unaccompanied migrant children.⁴⁵
- Lake was a former Trump donor⁴⁶ who owns a luxury residential property in Palm Beach, Florida.⁴⁷



Warren Kanders

Net Worth: \$700 million net worth, estimated Residence: Greenwich, CT and Greenwich Village, NY Currently: CEO, Safariland, Clarus, Kanders & Company

- Kanders amassed huge profits from militarized policing, including chemical weapons, tear gas, body armor, batons, and weaponry.48
- Following grassroots protests against militarism and violent policing, Kanders was forced to step down from the board of the Whitney Museum.⁴⁹ He subsequently announced Safariland would seek to sell its chemical agents and "crowd control" businesses.⁵⁰
- He still maintains investments in bullets and ammunitions,⁵¹ and owns multiple mansions with an extensive fine art collection.⁵²

A Path Forward

Connecticut's working families can't afford austerity budget cuts and the end of vital public services. To recover and rebuild equitably, we need to invest in job security, income security, public health protections and the education, healthcare and housing that will allow all of us to prosper — not just the billionaires.

The 14 billionaires in Connecticut have a combined net worth of over \$75 billion, and have grown that by a combined \$12.6 billion in the last year alone.⁵³ The state's ultra wealthy can more than afford to pay their fair share. Taxing the rich and investing in our local communities will be an essential part of a just recovery for all.

ENDNOTES

- 1 "Gini Index of Income Inequality," Population Reference Bureau, Accessed May 13, 2021, https://www.prb.org/usdata/indicator/gini/table/
- 2 Patrick R. O'Brien, "The State of Working Connecticut," Connecticut Voices for Children, September 2020, <u>https://ctvoices.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/SOWC-2020-Report-Final.pdf</u>, 21.
- 3 Forbes real time billionaires data: <u>https://www.forbes.com/real-time-billionaires/#4e90115e3d78</u>.
- 4 "Tracking the COVID-19 Recession's Effects on Food, Housing, and Employment Hardships," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, May 7, 2021, https://www.cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/tracking-the-covid-19-recessions-effects-on-food-housing-and
- 5 "Eviction Update," National Low Income Housing Coalition, March 15, 2021, <u>https://nlihc.org/coronavirus-and-housing-homelessness/eviction-update#</u>:~:text=A%20federal%20eviction%20moratorium%20issued,rent%20during%20the%20global%20pandemic.
- 6 "Rent Debt in America," National Equity Atlas, Accessed May 13, 2021, https://nationaleguityatlas.org/rent-debt
- 7 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Unemployment Rate in Connecticut [CTUR], retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, <u>https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CTUR</u>, May 12, 2021; Patrick R. O'Brien, "The State of Working Connecticut," Connecticut Voices for Children, September 2020, <u>https://ctvoices.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/SOWC-2020-Report-Final.pdf</u>, 4.
- 8 Jennifer Smith, "Bradley Jacobs Has Acquired More Than 500 Companies. Here's What He Has Learned," The Wall Street Journal, October 27, 2019, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/</u> <u>bradley-jacobs-has-acquired-more-than-500-companies-heres-what-he-has-learned-11572228061.</u>
- 9 "Violation Tracker," Good Jobs First, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/parent/xpo-logistics;</u> Taylor DiChello, "XPO Logistics workers go on strike in Connecticut, protesting 'abusive' practices," Fox61, May 30, 2019, <u>https://www.fox61.com/article/news/local/outreach/awareness-months/</u> xpo-logistics-workers-go-on-strike-in-connecticut-protesting-abusive-practices/520-48f6dcc2-200b-4564-96a7-49bf42d260b3.
- 10 "XPO: Delivering Injustice," XPO Global Union Family, October 2020, <u>https://assets.website-files.com/5f6e1efb2b0a483618e85299/5f-7daccbd89fb516c9f77c07_XPO%20Delivering%20Global%20Injustice_EN%20(October%207%202020)%20web%20(1).pdf.</u>
- 11 Jessica Silver-Greenberg And Natalie Kitroeff, "Miscarrying at Work: The Physical Toll of Pregnancy Discrimination," New York Times, October 21, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/10/21/business/pregnancy-discrimination-miscarriages.html;</u> Joe Allen, "Sent Packing," Jacobin, December 12, 2018, <u>https://www.jacobinmag.com/2018/12/logistics-freight-xpo-logistics-teamsters-discrimination;</u> Michael Barbaro, "The Human Toll of Instant Delivery," New York Times, The Daily, November 26, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes. com/2018/11/26/podcasts/the-daily/warehouse-workers-instant-delivery.</u> <u>html?rref=collection%2Fcolumn%2Fthe-daily&action=click&contentCollection=podcasts®ion=stream&module=stream_unit&version=latest&contentPlacement=1&pgtype=collection&fbclid=IwAR1DIr4sykSKgWa4BPPPg8eEE7s6rfvELJMBBdvMRmyZ6MBX 9RljK7dbaM.</u>
- 12 Antoine Gara, "Better Than Amazon? How Bradley Jacobs Turned A \$63M Bet Into A \$12 Billion Transportation Empire," Forbes, April 29, 2018, https://www.forbes.com/sites/antoinegara/2018/04/10/xpo-logistics-bradley-jacobs-billionaire/?sh=3f3c5cc8ca6c.
- 13 Sheelah Kolhatkar, "When the Feds Went After the Hedge-Fund Legend Steven A. Cohen," New Yorker, January 8, 2017, <u>https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2017/01/16/when-the-feds-went-after-the-hedge-fund-legend-steven-a-cohen</u>. Note: the final fine was \$1.2 billion because the company was given "credit" for an existing \$616 million in fines that it had already committed to pay the SEC.
- 14 Sheelah Kolhatkar, "When the Feds Went After the Hedge-Fund Legend Steven A. Cohen," New Yorker, January 8, 2017, <u>https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2017/01/16/when-the-feds-went-after-the-hedge-fund-legend-steven-a-cohen</u>.
- 15 "Trump Administration: 2017 Inauguration Donors," <u>Opensecrets.org</u>, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://www.opensecrets.org/trump/inauguration-donors</u>.
- 16 Jessica Bakeman, "National pro-charter group forms New York PAC," Politico, September 12, 2014, <u>https://www.politico.com/states/new-york/albany/story/2014/09/national-pro-charter-group-forms-new-york-pac-015718</u>; Alex Kotch, "New York Special Interests Unload Outside Money to Help GOP-Aligned Dems," Sludge, September 13, 2018, <u>https://readsludge.com/2018/09/13/new-york-special-inter-ests-unload-outside-money-to-help-gop-aligned-dems</u>; Ade Adeniji, "Here's How Billionaire Steven Cohen and His Wife Give Out Millions for Education," Inside Philanthropy, September 16, 2014, <u>https://www.insidephilanthropy.com/charter-schools/2014/9/16/heres-how-billionaire-steven-cohen-and-his-wife-give-out-mil.html</u>.
- 17 Rachael Levy and Rob Copeland, "Ray Dalio Is Still Driving His \$160 Billion Hedge-Fund Machine," Wall Street Journal, January 31, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/ray-dalio-is-still-driving-his-160-billion-hedge-fund-machine-11580504150.
- 18 "Ray Dalio's \$120M "Copper Beach Farm," Virtual Globetrotting, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://virtualglobetrotting.com/map/</u> ray-dalios-120m-copper-beach-farm/view/google/.
- 19 Brian Chappatta and Katia Porzecanski, "Dalio's Bridgewater Gets Millions to Stay in Connecticut," Bloomberg, May 27, 2016, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-05-27/bridgewater-billionaire-led-hedge-fund-lands-connecticut-aid;</u> Alexandra Stevenson, "Biggest Hedge Fund Set to Get \$22 Million From Connecticut," New York Times, May 27, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/28/business/dealbook/biggest-hedge-fund-set-to-get-22-million-from-connecticut.html.</u>
- 20 Keith M. Phaneuf, "CT and Dalio Philanthropies to formally dissolve education partnership on Friday," The CT Mirror, June 3, 2020, https://ctmirror.org/2020/06/03/ct-and-dalio-philanthropies-to-formally-dissolve-education-partnership-on-friday.
- 21 "#369 Alexandre Behring," Forbes, Accessed May 13, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/profile/

alexandre-behring/?list=billionaires&sh=6714c93c675c; "3G Capital Partners LP - Assets, Funds, Holdings," Accessed May 13, 2021, https://aum13f.com/firm/3g-capital-partners-lp

- 22 Matthew Heller, "Kraft Heinz to Restate Results for Nearly 3 Years," CFO, May 6, 2019, <u>https://www.cfo.com/financial-report-ing-2/2019/05/kraft-heinz-to-restate-results-for-nearly-3-years/</u>.
- 23 Jonathan Maze, "U.S. Franchisees Accuse Tim Hortons Of 'price Gouging," Restaurant Business, February 28, 2020, <u>https://www.restaurantbusinessonline.com/financing/us-franchisees-accused-tim-hortons-price-gouging;</u> "Board of Directors," Restaurant Brands International, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://www.rbi.com/English/about-us/board-of-directors/default.aspx#</u>:~:text=Alexandre%20 Behring&text=Mr.,Capital%E2%80%9D.
- 24 Ade Adeniji, "This Connecticut Billionaire is Deep Into Charters: Here Are a Few Must Knows," Inside Philanthropy, July 8, 2015, <u>https://www.insidephilanthropy.com/charter-schools/2015/7/8/this-connecticut-billionaire-is-deep-into-charters-here-are.html;</u> "Lone Pine Foundation Inc, Form 990-PF for period ending December 2018, ProPublica, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://projects.propublica.org/nonprofits/display_990/61637040/12_2019_prefixes_06-13%2F061637040_201812_990PF_2019121216951628</u>
- 25 Carmen L. Lopez, "Removing the mask from Bridgeport education reformers," CT Post, July 18, 2012, <u>https://www.ctpost.com/opinion/article/Removing-the-mask-from-Bridgeport-education-3717349.php;</u> Don Michak, "Hedge fund founder buys leadership 'pipeline' in Malloy's office," Journal Inquirer, February 3, 2014, <u>https://www.journalinquirer.com/page_one/hedge-fund-founder-buys-leadership-pipe-line-in-malloy-s-office/article_3994ac24-8cf9-11e3-949d-001a4bcf887a.html.</u>
- 26 Don Michak, "Hedge fund founder buys leadership 'pipeline' in Malloy's office," Journal Inquirer, February 3, 2014, <u>https://www.journalin-quirer.com/page_one/hedge-fund-founder-buys-leadership-pipeline-in-malloy-s-office/article_3994ac24-8cf9-11e3-949d-001a4bc-f887a.html</u>.
- 27 "#2 Cargill: America's Largest Private Companies," Forbes, as of November 23, 2020, <u>https://www.forbes.com/companies/</u> cargill/?list=largest-private-companies&sh=67448ac71960.
- 28 "#1833 Lucy Stitzer," Forbes, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://www.forbes.com/profile/lucy-stitzer/#32f2a9d3631d;</u> "#1833 Alexandra Daitch," Forbes, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://www.forbes.com/profile/alexandra-daitch/?sh=5b03f4b946b6</u>.
- 29 "Cargill: The Worst Company in the World," Mighty Earth, 2019, <u>http://www.mightyearth.org/wp-content/uploads/Mighty-Earth-Report-Cargill-The-Worst-Company-in-the-World-July-2019.pdf</u>.
- 30 "U.S. Supreme Court signals interest in child-slavery cocoa lawsuit," Bloomberg reporting published in the LA Times, January 14, 2020, https://www.latimes.com/business/story/2020-01-14/u-s-supreme-court-signals-interest-in-child-slavery-cocoa-lawsuit.
- 31 David J. Scheffer, "U.S. Supreme Court Assesses Corporate Complicity in Child Slavery," Council on Foreign Relations, December 9, 2020, <u>https://www.cfr.org/article/us-supreme-court-assesses-corporate-complicity-child-slavery#</u>:~:text=The%20Ninth%20Circuit%20 Court%20of,labor%20in%20the%20Ivory%20Coast.
- 32 Bill Marler, "A Little Cargill History of E. coli, Salmonella and Listeria Outbreaks," Marler Blog, September 20, 2018, <u>https://www.marlerblog.com/legal-cases/a-little-cargill-history-of-e-coli-salmonella-and-listeria-outbreaks/</u>.
- 33 David Yaffe-Bellany, "From Environmental Leader to 'Worst Company in the World'" New York Times, July 29, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/29/business/brazil-deforestation-cargill.html;</u> Christine Macdonald, "Green Going Gone: The Tragic Deforestation of the Chaco," Rolling Stone, July 28, 2014, <u>https://www.rollingstone.com/culture/culture-news/</u>green-going-gone-the-tragic-deforestation-of-the-chaco-116951/.
- 34 Oliver Browning, "WWE news: Linda McMahon made political donation of \$20m same day WWE declared 'essential," GiveMeSport, April 15, 2020, <u>https://www.givemesport.</u> com/1562668-wwe-news-linda-mcmahon-made-political-donation-of-20m-same-day-wwe-declared-essential.
- 35 Oliver Browning, "WWE news: Linda McMahon made political donation of \$20m same day WWE declared 'essential," GiveMeSport, April 15, 2020, <u>https://www.givemesport.</u> com/1562668-wwe-news-linda-mcmahon-made-political-donation-of-20m-same-day-wwe-declared-essential.
- 36 "Trump tabs sports leaders to advise on reopening the country," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, April 15, 2020, <u>https://www.post-gazette.com/</u> news/politics-nation/2020/04/15/Trump-sports-commissioners-Mark-Cuban-Jerry-Jones-WWE-reopening-coronavirus/ stories/202004140174.
- 37 Andrew Ross Sorkin, "Gabelli Settles Investor Suit for \$100 Million," New York Times, May 5, 2006, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2006/05/05/business/gabelli-settles-investor-suit-for-100-million.html</u>.
- 38 Brooke A Masters, "Gabelli Settles FCC Auction Charges," Washington Post, July 14, 2006, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/07/13/AR2006071300773.html</u>.
- 39 Maggie Gordon, "Billionaire Gabelli sells Belle Haven home for \$10.3 million," Greenwich Time, October 14, 2014, <u>https://www.greenwichtime.com/business/article/Billionaire-Gabelli-sells-Belle-Haven-home-for-5822417.php</u>.
- 40 Joanna Walters, "Meet the Sacklers: the family feuding over blame for the opioid crisis," The Guardian, February 13, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/feb/13/meet-the-sacklers-the-family-feuding-over-blame-for-the-opioid-crisis</u>.
- 41 Christopher Rowland, "Purdue Pharma, drugmaker accused of fueling the opioid epidemic, files for bankruptcy," Washington Post, September 15, 2019, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/</u>

purdue-pharma-drugmaker-accused-of-fueling-the-opioid-epidemic-files-for-bankruptcy/2019/09/15/dbba6ec6-d7f3-11e9-a688-303693fb4b0b_story.html; U.S. Department of Justice, "Opioid Manufacturer Purdue Pharma Pleads Guilty to Fraud and Kickback Conspiracies," November 24, 2020, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/</u> opioid-manufacturer-purdue-pharma-pleads-guilty-fraud-and-kickback-conspiracies.

- 42 Jan Hoffman and Danny Hakim, "Purdue Pharma Payments to Sackler Family Soared Amid Opioid Crisis," New York Times, Updated December 17, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/16/health/sacklers-purdue-payments-opioids-.html?smid=nytcore-ios-share;</u> Roni Caryn Rabin, "New York Sues Sackler Family Members and Drug Distributors," New York Times, March 28, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/28/health/new-york-lawsuit-opioids-sacklers-distributors.html</u>.
- 43 Paul Schott, "Sacklers quit Purdue Pharma board amid shifts for OxyContin maker," Stamford Advocate, April 7, 2019, <u>https://www.stamfordadvocate.com/business/article/Sacklers-quit-Purdue-Pharma-board-signaling-13742946.php</u>.
- 44 Paul Schott, "Sacklers quit Purdue Pharma board amid shifts for OxyContin maker," Stamford Advocate, April 7, 2019, <u>https://www.stamfordadvocate.com/business/article/Sacklers-quit-Purdue-Pharma-board-signaling-13742946.php</u>.
- "Awarding Agency Department of Health and Human Services (HHS); Recipient COMPREHENSIVE HEALTH SERVICES, LLC," <u>USAspending.gov</u>, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://www.usaspending.gov/#/award/79537497</u>; Monique O. Madan, "Critics deplore this migrant shelter. Its operator just got a huge, hush-hush no-bid deal," Miami Herald, May 1, 2019, <u>https://www.miamiherald.com/news/ local/immigration/article229744049.html;</u> "Douglas T. Lake," Market Screener, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://www.marketscreener. com/business-leaders/Douglas-Lake-0628YM-E/biography/.</u>
 Douglas T. Lake Jr.," Godspeed Capital, Accessed May 17, 2021, <u>https://www.godspeedcm.com/bio/douglas-t-lake-jr</u>
- 46 "Douglas Lake Political Campaign Contributions 2016 Election Cycle," <u>Campaignmoney.com</u>, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://www.campaignmoney.com/political/contributions/douglas-lake.asp?cycle=16</u>.
- 47 "82 BIRCH LANE, LLC," OpenCorporates, Accessed May 13, 2021, https://opencorporates.com/companies/us_ct/1023477
- 48 "Warren and Allison Kanders: Donor Grants," Inside Philanthropy, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://www.insidephilanthropy.com/donors/warren-and-allison-kanders;</u> "Warren Kanders Career" <u>WarrenKanders.com</u>, Accessed May 13, 2021, <u>https://warrenkanders.com/career/;</u> Robin Pogrebin, "Warren Kanders Says He Is Getting Out of the Tear Gas Business," New York Times, June 9, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/09/arts/design/tear-gas-warren-kanders.html</u>.
- 49 Robin Pogrebin and Elizabeth A. Harris, "Warren Kanders Quits Whitney Board After Tear Gas Protests," New York Times, July 25, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/25/arts/whitney-warren-kanders-resigns.html.
- 50 Robin Pogrebin, "Warren Kanders Says He Is Getting Out of the Tear Gas Business," New York Times, June 9, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/09/arts/design/tear-gas-warren-kanders.html</u>.
- 51 Stephen Gandel, "Maker of tear gas used on Washington, D.C., protesters will exit business," CBS News, June 10, 2020, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/safariland-tear-gas-maker-exit-business-warren-kanders/;</u> Eyal Weizman, Robert Trafford, Shourideh C. Molavi, and Robert Krawczyk, "Matchking: Warren B. Kanders And The Israeli Army," Forensic Architecture, May 14, 2019, <u>https://forensic-architecture.org/investigation/matchking-warren-b-kanders-and-the-israel-defense-forces</u>.
- 52 Dan Shaw, "A Colonial Revival Home in Connecticut is Reimagined to Reflect a Museum-Worthy Art Collection," Architectural Digest, March 24, 2017, <u>https://www.architecturaldigest.com/story/fox-nahem-greenwich-connecticut-home-article</u>; Michael Boodro, "On View: Allison and Warren Kanders Invite AD Into Their Art-Filled Sanctuary," Architectural Digest, November 8, 2018, <u>https://www.architectur-aldigest.com/story/allison-warren-kanders-invite-ad-into-art-filled-sanctuary</u>.
- 53 Forbes real time billionaires data: https://www.forbes.com/real-time-billionaires/#4e90115e3d78.
- 54 Patrick R. O'Brien and Daniel Curtis, "Advancing Economic Justice Through Tax Reform," Connecticut Voices for Children, December 2020, <u>https://ctvoices.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Advancing-Economic-Justice-Through-Tax-Reform-Just-Research.pdf</u>, 25.